Minutes of the Skiffs Lane Road Association
August 10, 2024
Public Safety Building, West Tisbury

Meeting was open at 9:10 a.m., presided by Clerk Thaw Malin.

24 lot representatives and 6 proxies were counted, representing 30 of 50 possible lots, which gave a quorum (10 or greater households). 

Members of the Executive Committee were present:

Thaw Malin, Clerk
Larry Cohan, Secretary

John Anderson, Surveyor

Alice Kyburg, Assessor (by proxy-Urias)
Heidi Dietterich, Assessor 
Mike Urias, Assessor

Wayne Sylvia, Auditor

Mike Urias, Auditor

Other members present:
Julie Robinson, Georgie White, Jane Shigley, Jenna Harrison, Kaitlin Dore, Johnny Dumas, Kathie Gibbs, Mary Ann O’Connell

Jack and Barb Cushman, Marc Favreau, Graham Houghton, Toni Hall, Douglas Reid, Frank Thornton, Jill Rosenkranz, Melissa Nellis Patterson, Michael Urias, Marianne and Bill Tsikitas, Karen Elgart, Mary lee Carlomagno, Wayne Sylvia, Ann Rosenkranz, Robert MacGregor, John C. Anderson, Taffy McCartney

Other proxies: Maria Donawa (Bloomquist), Katherine Cordray (Carlomagno), Elizabeth Joaquim (Cushman), Theodore Jochsberger (Rosenkranz), Kim Gassett-Schiller (Malin), 

At the opening of the meeting Clerk Thaw Malin thanked committee members for their work over the past year.  Thanks were given to long time Surveyor John Anderson, and Assessor and Bylaws committee member Heidi Dieterich for their work on the Executive Committee. Michael McCormack was thanked in absentia for his service as a Trustee.  A new Trustee would be nominated in the course of this meeting.  
 A motion to skip the reading of the minutes of last year’s meeting was request, obtained, seconded and voted in favor.  

An audit report was given that found no irregularities in SLRA accounting. Current checking balance is 13,902.52, less committed expenses, leaving funding forward into the next year of 6167.50.  

The following table, previously published in the Call to Meeting, represents the proposed budget for 2024-2025.

	SLRA 2023-2024-2025

	Items
	Paid
	Expected 2024-2025
	Other Potential Expenses
	
	

	 
	
	
	
	
	

	Postal
	168.00
	168.00
	
	
	

	RE taxes
	685.95
	750.00
	
	
	

	Bookkeeping
	695.69
	750.00
	
	
	

	Website
	265.00
	300.00
	
	
	

	Insurance
	2028.44
	2500.00
	
	
	

	Legal
	0.00
	500.00
	1000.00
	
	

	Signs
	0.00
	500.00
	
	
	

	Storn Cleanup
	4500.00
	4500.00
	
	
	

	Mowing
	2100.00
	4200.00
	
	
	

	Snow Removal
	525.00
	2750.00
	
	
	

	Crack sealing
	10000.00
	10000.00
	
	
	

	R.A.P.
	6000.00
	6000.00
	
	
	

	Trees
	6250.00
	6500.00
	
	
	

	Spiderweb Crack Repair
	0.00
	5000.00
	
	
	

	Temporary Speed Bumps
	122.40
	0.00
	
	
	

	 
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	
	
	
	
	

	Total Expenses
	33340.48
	44418.00
	
	
	


Since the previous year’s meeting temporary speed bumps were purchased and installed, per vote of the meeting.  The bumps were harsher than anticipated and after complaints and a survey of members (see Call to Meeting 2024 for survey results), they were removed earlier than planned.  A motion to not re-install temporary was requested and obtained by a large majority of those in attendance and proxy votes, in addition.   A second vote was taken and passed to try to sell the temporary bumps.

Since the previous year’s meeting, a Bylaws committee, comprised of Cynthia Bloomquist, Heidi Dieterich, Julie Robinson) and met to examine the existing bylaws (see website skiffslane.com for a copy) and to make recommendations for changes.  No substantive changes were found to be needed that would justify a bylaws amendment.  The committee recommended no changes in the bylaws at present.

A discussion of parking at the entrance was undertaken at the request of some road members who had questions and observations about parking rules on the roads at SLRA.  In general, no parking is allowed along the edges of the road, except when a member has a gathering sch as a yard sale or party. However, on request the meeting considered parking in the turnout near the mailboxes at the entrance to Skiffs Lane from Old County Road.  
Related to the discussion of parking at the entrance to Skiffs Lane, a committee was formed to explore effective and appropriate signage.  The committee members were Antigone Rosenkranz and Mary Ann O’Connor.  They met with road member and resident sign maker Melissa Nellis Patterson and developed demonstration signs for the meeting.  Several road members expressed concern to the EC that the term “No Trespassing,” was offensive and unnecessary.  To address this concern, EC members spoke with various West Tisbury Police Officers and came to the conclusion that “No Trespassing” was not required on effective signage.  Representative of that opinion was a response from Sergeant Rogers, obtained by Assessor Alice Kyburg, which was read aloud at the meeting:

 “He (Rogers) was very articulate and agreed with the other officer I talked to and found it “very unlikely” that any police officer said you had to say “no trespassing” or else the police could not respond.  What is the case, he said, is that the trespassers need to know there is no trespassing before the police can penalize them.  If it does not say anything and they claim ignorance then they would be warned by police but not arrested the first time.  Next time they could get arrested.  With a visible no trespassing sign they could get arrested the first time.  Private road does not rule out trespassing, apparently.

Same with parking by the mailboxes.  Without a sign, the police could notify them to remove their car and that parking isn’t allowed, but they would not penalize them (have them fined or towed) the first time.  (They see cars there all the time.)  They might the second time, though.  Any sign that conveys that they are not to park near the mailboxes will do.  “For mail pickup only” will do.  As would “no parking.  Note that for mail pickup only gives the non-road members permission to park there to get their mail as well.

As far as parking on the road in general, he says that’s easier to address.  “Everyone knows they shouldn’t be parking on a private road.”  But saying no parking can only help make it even more clear.  It’s not required for enforcement.  They have to deal with this near private beaches like Lucy V all the time.  They can write a ticket the first time, no problem.”  
As the sign designating “Resident Parking only” directed parkers to put their name and address on a piece of paper on the windshield, there was discussion about whether this information was necessary and whether there is a more effective way of identifying resident cars.  One member suggested a placard (similar to that used by handicapped parkers) to hang from the rearview mirror.  Another member suggested SLRA resident stickers.  The consensus of the meeting following discussion was to see after a year if such ID was needed after a year following placement of the new signage.   Related to the wording of the signage for the ballfield, there was a discussion about potential brush fires from the use of barbeques on the baseball field.  There are no water and power sources on the ballfield. (A well replacement was considered years ago and considered to be too expensive.  Power to run the broken existing well was turned off).  The meeting decided to allow gas grills only with the proviso that a working fire extinguisher be present.  Following these discussions, the new signage was voted in by unanimous consent. 
Thaw Malin introduced a concern to the meeting that the edges of driveway aprons at many homes is eroding.  The erosion of the driveway aprons, in turn, creates breakdown at the edge of the road.  Residents were asked to assess the condition of their driveway edges and place stones at the edge of the aprons to help prevent road erosion.

The assessment of the Surveyor and EC in general is that the road condition continues excellent with the maintenance that is on-going.  The next job will be removing a few areas of “spiderweb” cracking and repaving them.  The target for this is at the entrance to Skiff’s Lane at a cost of $5000, the estimate of Jason Perry, who has been doing the road sealing the past few years.  There is concern that replacement of spiderweb cracks further down the road could be complicated by underlying tree roots and sectional replacement is not anticipated further down Skiffs and Catboat at this time.

At last year’s meeting the Executive Committee was tasked with exploring whether any portion of the common land owned by the Road Association might possibly be sold at some time in the future to offset or cover the costs repaving the road.  Our lawyer, Caroline Flanders (Moriarty, Brush, Flanders) is researching the possibility.  When Clerk Thaw Malin first checked with the town, he found they did not have any restrictions.  The information available through the Registry did not answer the question, but did provide a starting point for Atty. Flanders.  Documents from the original transfer of land from its original owners to SLRA’s trustees, can be found on our website.  Flanders will use up the $1000.00 retainer we have on account since 2022 and will most likely cost about $500 more.

Follow up from the last meeting:  as voted by the members we checked with MV Bank, where we have our checking account, to determine whether we can start an account to hold funds collected for future road repaving, currently estimated to cost from $300,000-$500,000.  SLRA can open an interest bearing savings account at MV Bank, however, we cannot open an unfunded account.  According to last year’s meeting, funding is on hold until the issue of whether or not a portion of common land can legally be sold is made clearer. 

 According to Clerk Thaw Malin, we are trying to keep the roads in excellent condition through aggressive maintenance, so we do not expect to repave soon, perhaps 10 years in the future.  At that time the cost will be higher.  If we cannot or do not wish to sell a part of the common land, and wish to pursue a loan, a deposit of 50% will be required. 

Assessor Mike Urias has provided some figures for our consideration to begin to fund a road use account.  That information is found in this year’s Call to Meeting, published on the website http://www.skiffslane.com.  

Additional new business:  should we incorporate as a Chapter 180 nonprofit organization?  According to information obtained by Thaw Malin, the process of forming a chapter 180 non-profit status is inexpensive and would simplify reporting to the IRS and the State.  The Executive Committee is exploring the cost.  We might consider doing this to ensure that we do not need to pay taxes on the interest earned on a road use fund.
Annual Election of New Officers:

Incumbents Malin, Cohan, Urias and Kyburg agreed to run for an additional year term.  Thaw Malin announced that he would not run for an additional term as Clerk at next year’s meeting. 

Nominees for vacancy:  Graham Houghton and Jocelyn Filley as a team for Surveyor, Johnny Dumas as Surveyor, Julie Robinson as Assessor, Robbie McGregor as Assessor.

Highest votes for these open positions were Houghton/Filley for Surveyor, Julie Robinson for Assessor.

Election for Trustee

Marc Favreau was nominated to replace Mike McCormack who resigned after many years as Trustee.  Two thirds of owners is required to vote in a new Trustee.  30 voter-lots were present in person or by proxy, all “aye.”  A sheet was passed around for signatures.  The Executive Committee will poll members not present, or not signing the passed sheet for their votes.  Assuming these votes are obtained, the Executive Committee will then file to make Marc Favreau our new Trustee.
Meeting was adjourned at 11 a.m.

Thank you for a pleasant and productive meeting.  Any transcription errors are mine.  Please let me know if there are any significant discrepancies.
Lawrence Cohan

Secretary, Skiffs Lane Road Association

